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Gov. James Douglas said Thursday state-owned high elevation ridgelines were

off-limits to large scale commercial wind developers. 

But the governor said the state itself would pursue small-scale wind energy

projects to power some state facilities. He said the seven ski areas which

are on state lands could pursue installing wind facilities to help generate

their own power. 

"We want to encourage the use of alternative energy, but not large

commercial wind farms," he said of state land. "We're interested in small

scale wind development for state-owned land. The question is the scale." 

The governor said the draft policy, which is open to public comment until

Aug. 2, was a reflection of public sentiment gauged in a series of public

meetings around the state late this winter and early spring. 

"They were spirited, and a lot of passionate, and not always consistent

views, were expressed by Vermonters," Douglas said. 

The governor said the policy regarding state lands would not and should not

be a signal that his administration opposed large scale wind projects on

private land. He said those projects have to go through the Public Service

Board's Act 248 review process and should be judged on their merits. 

Douglas said he also favored in-depth studies by the state of the

environmental impacts to wildlife, the so-called birds and bats study. Only

a small percentage, about 1 percent or 3,500 acres of the state's forests

and parks, are suitable for wind development, which generally require

elevations above 2,500 feet, as well as strong winds. 

The governor said that Act 248, which is about 30 years old, needed a review

and he would be appointing a panel to do that. 

"They will take a look at that over the next few months. The current law

doesn't envision 330-foot towers," he said, referring to the height of the

proposed towers at both the controversial Glebe Mountain project in

Londonderry _and Windham, as well as the proposed expansion at the current

existing wind project in Searsburg. 

There is only one application pending with state regulators, the East

Mountain project in the Northeast Kingdom. 

The governor said he would be encouraging state parks officials to add

windmills, in addition to existing solar panels on some state buildings. 

He said he had already talked to Thomas Torti, state commissioner of

Buildings and General Services, to look into installing windmills at the

state's visitors' centers. 

"We're going to save money, because we won't have to pay the electric bill

to the utilities. It's a good investment," Douglas said. 

But two energy advocates who have closely followed the issue said the draft

policy was a bad signal to that the state wasn't interested in wind energy. 

Andrew Perchlik of Renewable Vermont said he wasn't surprised at the

proposal, given the governor's recent statements which raised concerns about

the environmental impacts. 

"I think there's going to be a spillover, in the perception," Perchlik said.

 

"A blanket moratorium is not part of the solution, it's part of the

problem," he said, noting that recent studies showed that one-third of all

of Vermont's forests were under serious threat of dying because of air

pollution and acid rain caused by coal-fired plants in the Midwest. 

"Nobody I know was looking at state lands," Perchlik said. 

Azur Moulaert, an environmental advocate with Vermont Public Interest

Research Group, said that the proposed policy was anti-wind, pure and

simple. 

"The rhetoric doesn't meet the reality with the Douglas administration,"

Moulaert said. "I think this administration says one thing and does another.

Douglas has said he is all for renewable energy, now all of a sudden he

completely opposed wind development, on state lands." 

Moulaert said that VPIRG had gone to all the recent hearings and came away

with the impression of widespread support. He said VPIRG collected more than

1,000 comments in support of wind development, and 10,000 signatures on

petitions in support of wind development. 

The policy was written before there was a proposed project for state lands.

But Michael Fraysier, state lands director for the Agency of Natural

Resources, said he had been contacted informally by several wind energy

developers who were interested in certain state-owned ridge tops. 

Fraysier said two things came through clearly during the various hearings -

that there was broad public support for state lands, and that the public was

more interested in small scale, renewable energy projects and energy

conservation. 

"The public really treasures state lands, wildlife and open space; we heard

that loud and clear," he said. "Those were the two recurrent themes." 

The state's forests and parks comprise about 8 percent of the state's total

acreage, and it is slightly smaller than the holdings of the Green Mountain

National Forest, which owns 380,000 acres, Fraysier said. 

Fraysier said EnXco, the French company that is a partner with the Searsburg

project, had been interested in a ridgeline in Victory State Forest in the

Northeast Kingdom. 

John Zimmerman of Vermont Environmental Research Associates, the main wind

energy consultant for EnXco and Green Mountain Power Co., said EnXco had

wanted only to put up a wind measuring tower. 

But Zimmerman, like others, said there was only a small amount of the

state's 346,000 acres that was suitable for wind development, only 1

percent, or roughly 3,500 acres, and much of that is off-limits because of

deed restrictions. 

"When I looked at state lands several years ago, there were very few parcels

that were suitable," he said. 

Zimmerman said he believed the state lands wind policy would not have a

chilling effect on private developers. 

"Private lands are pretty much independent of that," Zimmerman said. 

Part of the Searsburg expansion would be in the Green Mountain National

Forest, which would be a first for national forest land. 

Douglas said that the policy could change, if public sentiment shifted. 

"Nothing is forever, this policy can be changed," he said. 

The draft policy is posted on the Web at www.vermontwindpolicy.org. 

Contact Susan Smallheer at susan.smallheer@rutlandherald.com. 

 

 

 

